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The New Hampshire 

Civil Engineer 

Many thanks to S. W. Cole, our MAY SPONSOR OF THE MONTH!  

 

 

Recalling a Great Year, New Hampshire Section! 
 

May is home to ASCE-NH’s 

annual meeting. What a 

great year we had!  The year 

was filled with tradition and 

change.  The tradition 

capitalized on the Section’s 

roots, while the change 

allowed the Section to grow.  

There were countless 

volunteers who helped 

make the year a success.  

Here are a few highlights 

from the year: 

 

Local Events:  This year’s 

local events included joint 

meetings with SENH, ASCE-VT, and ACEC-NH, a ski day / project 

presentation at Loon Mountain, and an Order of the Engineer 

ceremony at UNH.  Other events before the year’s close include a 

pavement seminar on May 4th, an annual meeting on May 18th, 

and an annual golf outing on June 5th.  Don’t miss your opportunity  

 

 

to attend these outstanding events.  Thank you Program 

Committee for coordinating GREAT events!     

 

National Events:  ASCE-NH was well represented at ASCE-National 

events with board members attending the Global Engineering 

Conference in Panama City, Panama, the ERYMC and WSBL in 

Miami, Florida, the Legislative Fly-in in Washington, DC, and the 

Region 1 Assemblies in Saratoga, New York and Portland, Maine.  

Thank you board members for attending these events and 

representing the New Hampshire Section! 

 

Treasury:  This year marks the resignation of a titan.  The long-

standing Treasurer will be stepping down to pursue other 

professional goals.  ASCE-NH will be losing an asset following the 

Treasurer’s 7 years of service.  To accommodate the transition to 

a new Treasurer, ASCE-NH has conducted an audit and has been 

working diligently on transferring ownership of accounts.  Thank 

you Budget Committee for all of your hard work! 

 

Volunteering:  The ASCE-NH Younger Member Group has 

traditionally led the charge for volunteer opportunities.  This year 

was no different with volunteer opportunities such as the 

Thanksgiving Food Shuffle, and the upcoming UNH Tech Camp, 

and Living Bridge Project.  This year ASCE-NH also held a volunteer 

day with Habitat for Humanity.  Thank you ASCE-NH for giving 

back to your community! 

Continued page 2 
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PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE (continued from page 1) 

 

Report Card:  A kick-off meeting for the New Hampshire-

Infrastructure Report Card took place on March 19, 2015.  Groups 

were established for each infrastructure category.  Groups are 

currently working on data collection plans.  Be sure to look for an 

updated report card in early 2016.  Thank Legislative Affairs 

Committee for all of your hard work! 

 

Online: New this year, ASCE-NH conducted online voting.  The 

membership responded positively with over ten times 

membership participation as in previous years!  This year included 

continued use of Constant Contact for meeting registration.  The 

membership has responded positively to the user-friendly 

registration process.  Throughout the year, the ASCE-NH website 

was updated regularly with events, volunteer opportunities, and 

committees to keep members well informed.   New this year, 

ASCE-NH created a Twitter account.  The Twitter account, in 

addition to our existing Facebook and LinkedIn accounts, will help 

reach more members.  Thank you Technical Committee for all of 

your hard work!      

 

Awards:  New this year, ASCE-NH created a baseline application 

for the ASCE-National Outstanding Section & Branch award.  With 

continued effort, I am confident the Section will be recipient of 

the award.  ASCE-NH will be nominated for the Outstanding 

Section & Branch Website award in June 2015.  This year one of 

New Hampshire’s own received the Outstanding Civil Engineer 

Advocate of the Year award.  Go New Hampshire Section!  Earlier 

this year, ASCE-NH provided representation for selection of the 

2015 Engineer of the Year, and Young Engineer of the Year, 

awards.  ASCE-NH provided the Outstanding Civil Engineering 

Achievement award at the joint meeting with ASCE-VT.   

 

Student Liaison:  The “Student Liaison” position was created to 

improve connection between the UNH Student Chapter and ASCE-

NH.  This year the position was continued and helped improve 

connection between the UNH Student Chapter and the facets of 

ASCE-NH.  The position helped to improve transition of 

membership from the UNH Student Chapter to the ASCE-NH 

Younger Member Group and ASCE-NH Section.  

 

Newsletter:  Each month the Section strived to provide a 

newsletter with both meaningful content and entertainment.  The 

goal was to provide a newsletter that was both valuable and 

captivating.  Thanks to an outstanding newsletter editor and 

contribution by several members, ASCE-NH was able to achieve 

this goal.  The membership provided very positive feedback about 

the newsletter. Thank you to all the members who contributed to 

the newsletter and thank you to our outstanding newsletter 

editor!   
Continued Page 10 

 

Newsletter Editor 

 

Newsletter Editor 

 

Fran Weaver 

Hoyle, Tanner & Associates, Inc. 

150 Dow Street 

Manchester, NH   03101 

603-669-5555, x-111 

 

Please Send Correspondence To: 

The New Hampshire Civil Engineer 

NH ASCE 

PO Box 4953 

Manchester, NH   03108 

Email:  fweaver@hoyletanner.com  

 

Website: www.ascenh.org  

 

NHASCE Advertising Rates 

 

Sponsorship Ad: 

1.3” x 2.3” Artwork in the 

Professional Directory 

& 

Company website link on  

NHASCE Website: 

$165.00/year 

 

Classified Ad: 

$15/column-inch 

3.5” column, 10-pt font 

 

Advertisements should be placed with the 

newsletter editor prior to the deadline. 

Details on website. 

 

All newsletter submissions must be received  

by the 10th of the month prior to publication. 

Next deadline  

(For June/July 2015 issue): 

June 10, 2015 

 

Newsletter Publisher 

Town & Country Reprographics, Inc. 

Concord, New Hampshire 
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Visit www.ASCENH.org to find information on registering for this event! 
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PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE (continued from page 2) 

 

New Volunteers:  Several new volunteers were fostered over the year.  I want to express my sincere thanks to the local engineering 

companies and their employees who have, and will be, participating in the ASCE-NH organization.  A set of motivated volunteers is 

what makes an organization great, a profession great, and a surrounding community even better.  This year two new volunteers were 

included on the ballot for the Board of Directors as candidates for the New England Delegate positions.  Several other volunteers 

have signed up to participate on committees in addition to many returning volunteers.  Thank you volunteers! 

 

Mission Statement:  At the start of the year, ASCE-NH updated its mission statement.  The new mission statement reads: “It is the 

mission of the ASCE - New Hampshire Section to uphold and enhance the integrity of the civil engineering profession by collaboration 

of our engineers, communication with our legislators, interaction with our educators and students, and service to our community.”  

Looking back at the year’s accomplishments, ASCE-NH stayed true to its mission.  Thank you Board of Directors for your leadership 

and to the many volunteers who contributed and helped ASCE-NH stay true to its mission! 

 

In summary, it was a great year New Hampshire Section!  Thanks again to all the volunteers who helped make the year a success.  

See you at the Annual Meeting on May 18th! 

 
Nathan Cote, P.E. is a Geotechnical Engineer with S. W. Cole Engineering, Inc.  He earned B.S. and M.S. degrees in Civil Engineering from the University 

of Maine.  He lives in Dover, New Hampshire with his wife, Erin and daughter, Iris. 

 

Visit us on Facebook (www.facebook.com/ascenh) and Linkedin (www.linkedin.com/grp/home?gid=4868478) 

 
 

 
 

 

News from around the engineering community …. 
 

SANBORN HEAD & ASSOCIATES ANNOUNCES THE PROMOTIONS OF STAN SADKOWSKI AND KEVIN STETSON TO VICE PRESIDENT 

Westford, MA (April 6, 2015) - Sanborn Head & Associates, Inc. of Westford, MA is proud to announce the promotions of two key 

staff in their Developer Client Service Area. Stan Sadkowski, P.E. and Kevin Stetson, P.E. were both named Vice President’s of the 

firm on March 10th, 2015. Please join us in congratulating Stan and Kevin on their accomplishments and well-deserved advancement. 

You can reach them at ssadkowski@sanbornhead.com and kstetson@sanbornhead.com.   

 

 

 
 

 

 

S. W. Cole Engineering, Inc. (S.W.COLE) welcomes Eric J. Baron, PE to the firm’s Somersworth, New Hampshire office. With the 

addition of Eric, the office now has five geotechnical engineers on staff. Eric, a New Hampshire native, received his bachelor’s degree 

in civil engineering from the University of Maine in Orono. Prior to his employment at S.W.COLE, he worked for GZA 

GeoEnvironmental, where he was an assistant project manager. In this role, Eric was involved in a diverse range of projects and 

gained geotechnical analysis and design experience with both deep and shallow foundations, soil slope stability and rock slope 

evaluation and catchment design, construction oversight and observation of earthwork and foundation installation, environmental 

monitoring for contaminated sites and more. Eric has a large amount of experience with transportation projects. 
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2015 Engineer’s Week Photo with Governor Hassan 
 

2015 Engineer of the Year – Alex Azodi 
2015 Young Engineer of the year – Jason Beaudet 

 
The following professional society representatives: 

 

NHSociety of Prof Engineers (NHSPE) Dirk Grotenhuis 
Amer Society of Civil Engin-NH (ASCE) Nathan Cote 
Struct Engin of NH (SENH) Adam Stockin 
Inst Electrical & Electronics Engin – NH (IEEE) James Henderson 
Amer. Council Eng Co. –NH (ACEC) Bill Moore 
Amer Society Heating Refrig & AC Engin – NH (ASHRAE) Rich Ruel 
Amer Society of Mech Engineers of No. New Eng (ASME) Caleigh MacPherson 
NH Public Works Assn (NHPWA) John Trottier 
NH Institute of Trans Engin (NHITE) Jeff Santacruz 
Society of Am Mil Engineers (SAME- Piscataqua) Cmdr.  Jason Crosby 
Society Women Engin (SWE) Laura Curioso 
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To improve communication between the New Hampshire Section of 

ASCE and the UNH Student Chapter of ASCE, the “Student Liaison” 

position was created.  The position was pioneered by Andrew C. 

Wells, EIT a graduate of the UNH Class of 2014.  This year the 

position has been continued with Justin A. Keefe with the UNH Class 

of 2016.  Thank you Student Liaisons for participating in this very 

important role!  The following is a brief biography for Justin A. 

Keefe. 

 

Justin A. Keefe | Student Liaison 
 

I am a non-traditional junior in the Civil and Environmental 

Engineering Department at the University of New Hampshire. I am 

the President of UNH-ASCE and serve on the Student Advisory 

Board. Before attending UNH, I was a problem solver in the 

landscape industry for 10 years. I designed and installed residential 

landscapes including trees, shrubs, walkways and patios. I also 

estimated and managed commercial landscape installations. I am native of Scituate, MA and currently reside in 

Nottingham, NH with my fiancé and four-legged friend.  

 

 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

ASCE-NH has recently created a Twitter account 

(@ASCE_NH)!  Along with our Facebook and Linkedin 

pages, this will help reach more members and keep 

current members more informed.  As an extension of the 

Report Card for New Hampshire’s Infrastructure, it will 

also seek to educate the public about issues that matter 

most to engineers.  Follow us, tweet to us, and spread the 

word!  

 

 

 

ASCE-NH HAS A STUDENT LIAISON! 

ASCE-NH HAS A TWITTER ACCOUNT! 
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ASCE-NH Provides Strong Representation at ASCE National Fly-In 
 

 

ASCE held its 15th Annual Legislative Fly-March 24 and 25th in Washington, DC, bringing 200 ASCE members from 46 states 

and the District of Columbia together to learn about issues 

affecting the civil engineering profession and then share the 

civil engineers’ viewpoint on those issues with their elected 

officials on Capitol Hill.  ASCE-NH was represented this year by 

Advocate of the Year Darren Benoit (McFarland-Johnson), Jay 

Hodkinson (GZA GeoEnvironmental), Tony Puntin (Beta 

Group), and student member Andrew Wells (University of 

Delaware).  

 

The fast paced event kicked off Tuesday afternoon with 

training sessions followed by an award dinner.  At dinner, 

winners of the Outstanding Civil Engineering Advocate of the 

Year awards were recognized:  OUR OWN Darren Benoit 

received the individual award, for his tireless advocate efforts 

to pass last year’s state gas tax.  The awards presentation was 

followed by a speech by Peter Rogoff, acting under secretary 

of transportation for policy at the U.S. Department of 

Transportation (DOT). Rogoff thanked the attendees for 

traveling to Washington to share their expertise with lawmakers. In his remarks, he warned that 23 short-term extensions 

have caused local and state leaders to “lose their vision” to plan long-term projects, which are what America needs most to 

be ready for future population growth and demographic trends. He continued by saying the DOT is focused on working with 

Congress to increase investment in transportation infrastructure, warning that "if we don't change course, it's dismal." 

 

The next day, ASCE-NH met with New Hampshire senators and representatives to discuss fixing the Highway Trust Fund which 

will require reauthorization by May 30th of this year and the looming trust fund insolvency in August.  For New Hampshire 

and other smaller states that have more modest revenue streams, the continued extensions are having a crippling effect.  

Without confidence that federal dollars will be available, New Hampshire is again restricting spring construction budgets. It 

is critical to complete the I-93 widening project. If this project is delayed there will be impacts to the construction industry, 

major impacts to the commuting public, and over all the delay of the project would inch closer to the end of the project 

permits in 2020. After this time if the entire widening project is not complete, its federal permits will begin to lapse, forcing 

delays and further financial losses as the permitting process will need to be re-evaluated with many of the battles waged to 

initiate the project needing to be renewed. 

 

We also discussed the appropriation of the Water Resources Development Act (WRRDA) which was approved last year.  

However, the funds still need to be appropriated. The keys to this legislation include the creation of a national levee safety 

program, reauthorization of the National Dam Safety Act, increases revenue to the Inland Waterways Trust Fund, and restricts 

the diversion from the Harbor Maintenance Trust Fund. There is still work to be done to ensure that this bill will have the 

intended benefits, however this legislation was a huge step in the right direction. 

 

Before and during the Fly-in, both Darren Benoit and Tony Puntin did radio interviews with Arnie Anesen (WNHN 94.7) and 

Laura Knoy (NPR 89.1).  We have provided links to the broadcasts for your listening pleasure, enjoy! 

 

http://www.wnhnfm.org/the-attitude-with-arnie-arnesen-3202015/  

 

http://nhpr.org/post/road-better-infrastructure-ideas-nh-and-around-country 

ASCE - NH  Cont ingent Meet ing  with  Congressman Guinta  
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Thank you to Jay Hodkinson for providing these ASCE Article Reprints with the NH Section!
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What is a Corporate Sponsor of the Month?  This could be YOUR company!  For $250.00, you will receive a 8” x ½” 

Front Page Banner Advertisement featuring your company.  The ASCE-NH homepage will show your company logo, 

linked to your firm’s homepage.  In addition, a full page of our newsletter will be yours -- available for you to tell our 

readers anything you want about your company – maybe you’ve recently acquired some new talent you want to 

boast about; or perhaps you just completed a very special project, or even reached a milestone anniversary year! 

The choice is yours - any topic that would be of interest to your colleagues in the engineering industry – You may 

use the space for photos, narrative, whatever way you decide to put your company’s name – literally – in the 

headlines! 

 

December 2012 CDR Maguire 

January 2013 GZA GeoEnvironmental, Inc. 

February 2013 Fay, Spofford, & Thorndike 

March 2013 Tighe & Bond 

April 2013 International Erosion Control Systems, Inc. 

May 2013 S.W. Cole Engineering, Inc. 

June/July 2013  Nobis Engineering 

August/September 2013 International Erosion Control Systems, Inc. 

October, 2013 JTC, Inc. 

November, 2013 VHB 

December 2013 Fay, Spofford & Thorndike 

January 2014 Hoyle, Tanner & Associates, Inc. 

February 2014 Kleinfelder 

March, 2014 ADS 

April, 2014 Kleinfelder 

May, 2014 Dubois & King 

June/July 2014 TF Moran 

August/September 2014 S.W. Cole Engineering, Inc. 

October, 2014 Tighe & Bond 

November, 2014  

December, 2014 Shea Concrete Products 

January 2015 VHB 

February 2015  

March 2015 Golder Associates 

April 2015 Parsons Brinckerhoff 

May 2015 S. W. Cole Engineering, Inc. 

June/July 2015 To be announced! 

 

Thank you to our past Sponsors of the Month for showing support for the ASCE’s New Hampshire Section!  Please 

consider signing up for sponsorship of future editions of The New Hampshire Civil Engineer.  Remember, all 

proceeds go directly to the Scholarship Fund!! 

 

To reserve space or learn more, contact fweaver@hoyletanner.com! 

 
Of course, our regular classified advertising section is still available. See page 2 for more information. 
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Call for ASCE-NH Volunteers! 

 
National Science Foundation’s 

 

Innovative Technology Experiences 

 

for Students and Teachers 

 

Volunteers will help teachers include STEM (Science Technology, Engineering and 

Mathematics) concepts in the classroom in a more engaging way!  Volunteers will serve 

as the “engineer-on-call” for teachers who participate.  Volunteer responsibilities will 

include: 

 

1. Attend, live or via webinar, a one-hour summer training program for 

teachers to add industry perspective to classroom activity. 

2. Respond to email questions from teachers who participate over the course 

of the year. 

3. Attend, live or via webinar, a meeting during winter-break with teachers 

who participate.  

 

Part of ASCE-NH’s mission is “interaction with our educators and students.”  This 

innovative technology experience is a superb way to promote the civil engineering 

profession!    

 

If you have interest in this wonderful volunteer opportunity, please contact Professor Erin 

Santini Bell, Ph.D., P.E. by phone: 603-862-3850 or by email: erin.bell@unh.edu. 
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Region 1 - ASCE 2015 Spring and Summer Continuing Education Seminars and Workshops 

 

Geographic Services is proud to announce the Continuing Education schedule of seminars and workshops for spring and 

summer scheduled in your geographic area. These seminars/workshops have been produced by ASCE’s Continuing Education 

Department with your members in mind.  

Program City State City/State 

Liability of Engineers: How to Stay out of 

Trouble 

May 7–8, 2015 Secaucus, NJ NYC Metro Area 

Structural-Vibration Analysis: Design and 

Troubleshooting 

June 3–5, 2015 Secaucus, NJ NYC Metro Area 

Structural Design for Bomb Blast Loads and 

Accidental Chemical Explosions (Buildings and 

Industrial Facilities) 

June 10–12, 2015  Secaucus, NJ NYC Metro Area 

Financial Management for the Professional 

Engineer  

June 18–19, 2015 Hyannis, MA  

Fundamentals of Earthquake Engineering July 9–10, 2015 Boston, MA  

Instrumentation and Monitoring Bootcamp: 

Planning, Execution, and Measurement 

Uncertainty for Structural and Geotechnical 

Construction Projects  

July 23–24, 2015 Hyannis, MA  

Streambank Stabilization for Restoration and 

Flood Control Projects 

August 5–7, 2015  Portland, ME  

Two-Dimensional Modeling using HEC-RAS —

NEW 

August 19–21, 2015 Secaucus, NJ NYC Metro Area 

Design of Anchors, Embedments, and 

Foundations to Resist Horizontal and Vertical 

Forces 

August 20–21, 2015 Portland, ME  

CM-at-Risk: Contracting for Owners, 

Consulting Engineers, and Contractors —NEW 

August 27–28, 2015 Boston, MA  

Seismic Hazard Evaluation and Mitigation 

Using Simple Methods  

September 10–11, 2015 Secaucus, NJ NYC Metro Area 

Managing the Design Process: Keeping on 

Schedule, within Budget, and Selecting the 

Right Resources 

September 10–11, 2015 Portland, ME  

Design, Construction, and Renovation of 

Masonry Structures —Newly Updated for 

2012 IBC and 2011 MSJC                             

September 17–18, 2015 Boston, MA  

 

For more information: Jackie Simon, Manager, Geographic Services 

American Society of Civil Engineers 

1801 Alexander Bell Drive 

Reston, VA  20191 

703-295-6143 

jsimon@asce.org 
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Cranium Challenge 
 

May 2015 
 

 
No one submitted a correct answer for the March challenge! � 

 

The answer for the March challenge: 

 

The scale will register the same weight, regardless of the activity of the bird – well, aside from a momentary change if the bird 

is smashing itself into the sides of the box. This is tricky because your intuition tells you that the weight of the flying-bird-in-a-

box system should be less than the weight of the resting-bird-in-a-box system. However, consider a sealed aquarium with a 

fish (and water, of course). Does the weight of this system (aquarium-water-fish) depend on the activity of the fish? No – the 

mass of the system is constant, and so the reading on the scale (the weight of the system) will not change. And, in the case of 

the bird, the container does not even need to be sealed – the bird is generating lift by exerting force on the air around it, which 

exerts force on the bottom of the box (and therefore the scale) equal to the weight of the bird. The MythBusters tackled this 

one in Episode 77 – “Birds in a Truck”. 

 

 

The May Puzzle is as follows: 

 

      
 

You arrange a thousand copies of David McCullough’s The Great Bridge in a long line (I have no idea why, but we have to set 

up this riddle somehow). You go down the line and open every book. Then, on your second pass, you close every second book. 

On your third pass, you open (if it is closed) or close (if it is open) every third book. You continue changing the states of the 

books in this fashion until you complete your 1000th pass, where you only change the state of the 1000th book. How many 

books are open? 

 
 

 

Send your solutions to Justin Lowe, University of New Hampshire, Kingsbury Hall Room W220, 33 Academic Way, 

Durham, NH 03824, or by email to Justin.Lowe@unh.edu. Correct responses received by July 10, 2015 will be recognized 

in a future issue of “The New Hampshire Civil Engineer”. 
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Get your classified ad posted to the “Careers” tab without the accompanying printed ad. 

E-mail your posting to fweaver@hoyletanner.com and request the “WEBSITE ONLY” 

Classified rate of $50.00
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Reserved for YOUR 
Company! 
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Reserved for YOUR 
Company!  
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Planning Calendar 
 
 

May 14, 2015 NHSPE May Meeting – New Professional Engineers Dinner 

May 18, 2015 ASCE Annual Dinner and Scholarship Night 

June 5, 2015 ASCE Annual Golf Tournament 

 
 
 

 
 
Visit the ASCE-NH Website (www.ascenh.org) for up to date 
details for upcoming meetings and events. 

  

View the unified engineering calendar at www.nhecal.org .   

Contact Nate Cote (Nate.Cote@swcole.com) 
for details on upcoming meetings. 

 


